6. M. A. Biggs et al., "Women's Mental Health and Well-Being 5 Years after Receiving or Being Denied an Abortion: A Prospective, Longitudinal Cohort Study," *JAMA Psychiatry* 74, no. 2 (2017): 169-78.

7. "An Overview of Abortion Laws," Guttmacher Institute, accessed April 1, 2020, https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/overview-abortion-laws.

8. Carter, "Abortion Access during Covid-19, State by State."

9. "Joint Statement on Abortion Access during the Covid-19 Outbreak," American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, March 18, 2020, https://www.acog.org/news/news-releases/2020/03/ joint-statement-on-abortion-access-during-the-Covid-19-outbreak.

10. "ACOG Leads Coalition of Nearly 1 Million Medical Professionals to Oppose Texas Restrictions on Abortion during the Covid-19 Pandemic," April 3, 2020, American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, https://www.acog.org/news/news-releases/2020/04/medical-professionals-to-oppose-texas-abortion-restrictions.

11. S. Tavernise, "'Overwhelmed and Frustrated': What It's Like Trying to Get an Abortion in Texas," *New York Times*, April 14, 2020.

12. "Covid-19 FAQs for Obstetrician—Gynecologists, Gynecology: How Should Provision of Contraception Be Optimized?," American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, accessed May 17, 2020, https://www.acog.org/clinical-information/physician-faqs/Covid19-faqs-for-ob-gyns-gynecology.

13. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, "Committee Opinion Number 530: Access to Postpartum Sterilization," *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 120, no. 1 (2012): 212-15.

14. Ibid.; J. Morris et al., "Desired Sterilization Procedure at the Time of Cesarean Delivery according to Insurance Status," *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 134, no. 6 (2019): 1171-77.

15. A. Taub, "A New Covid-19 Crisis: Domestic Abuse Rises Worldwide," *New York Times*, April 6, 2020.

16. C. Anna, "Lockdowns Mean Millions of Women Can't Reach Birth Control," AP News, April 9, 2020.

17. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, "Committee Opinion Number 530.

18. Stahel, "How to Risk-Stratify Elective Surgery during the Covid-19 Pandemic?"

19. S. Pfeiffer, "Women 'Falling off the Cliff of Fertility' as Pandemic Puts Treatments on Hold," NPR, April 12, 2020, https:// www.npr.org/2020/04/12/831706118/women-say-they-are-fallingoff-the-cliff-of-fertility-as-pandemic-puts-treatment.

20. D. Grossman and L. Fuentes, "Over-the-Counter Access to Oral Contraceptives as a Reproductive Healthcare Strategy," *Current Opinions in Obstetrics and Gynecology* 25, no. 6 (2013): 500-505.

Digital Contact Tracing, Privacy, and Public Health

by NICOLE MARTINEZ-MARTIN, SARAH WIETEN, DAVID MAGNUS, AND MILDRED K. CHO

Using mobile technology for contact tracing efforts is emphasized in many plans to "reopen" countries and states because of the need to rapidly identify the possible contacts of a person diagnosed with Covid-19, many of whom the infected individual might not know personally.¹ These digital tracing projects prioritize privacy protections that emphasize local storage of data on phones and deidentified information. What these projects fail to recognize, however, is that standard ethical frameworks for biomedical research—developed to guide how to weigh values such as autonomy, justice, beneficence, and nonmaleficence—are not necessarily appropriate in the context of a pandemic. These projects also highlight the inadequacy of current regulatory frameworks to evaluate safety and ef-

fectiveness of software-based technology applied to public health.

Technologists in the United States and Europe have been racing to build digital systems for contact tracing to contain Covid-19. The general concept behind these projects is to use Bluetooth technology in smartphones to register proximity between the phones of people diagnosed with Covid-19 and other smartphone users; if a user reaches a predetermined threshold for risk of SARS-CoV-2 transmission, a digital "token" (such as a contact number) is generated and stored locally on the user's phone. If the user is diagnosed with Covid-19, then the app is triggered to send notices to other smartphones to alert users that they were in contact with someone diagnosed with the illness.² The contact data is deleted after about fourteen days. Google and Apple, in particular, teamed up to develop Bluetoothoriented tools for an "exposure notification system" on their operating systems, through which other developers can cre-

Nicole Martinez-Martin, Sarah Wieten, David Magnus, and Mildred K. Cho, "Digital Contact Tracing, Privacy, and Public Health," *Hastings Center Report* 50, no. 3 (2020): 43-46. DOI: 10.1002/hast.1131

By focusing, in product design, on the privacy needs of individual users, developers of contact tracing apps may be overlooking the needs of public health officials.

ate apps in coordination with public health authorities.³ Disseminating information about Covid-19 status presents possible risks to users, including stigma and impact on employment. Most of the groups developing contact tracing apps hold that "decentralization" is necessary to make the app acceptable, given concerns about government or corporate surveillance of citizens. In this context, decentralization generally means that data will not be stored on a central server, that the system will depend on users' opting in voluntarily, and that data that would identify users will not be collected.⁴ Most digital contact tracing projects in the United States and Europe have taken this approach.⁵

But however well the risks of contact tracing apps are minimized, no risks are justified if they are not balanced by benefits. Theoretically, much as vaccines benefit both individuals and societies, contact tracing apps could benefit not only individual app users who are notified of possible exposure to the virus but also communities, including people who are not using the app. Yet there is no established process or metric for evaluating the likelihood that the apps will achieve their intended benefits. The scientific consensus is that a combination of extensive testing capability and effective contact tracing is necessary in order to allow the easing of shelter-in-place and social-distancing orders while containing the spread of Covid-19. For digital contact tracing methods to be effective in keeping a virus's reproduction low enough to contain the pandemic, it is estimated that 60 percent of the population would need to use the app and adhere to scientific recommendations to isolate and contain cases.6 That goal will be hard to reach. Around 81 percent of the U.S. population owns smartphones,⁷ and some older smartphone models do not have the features necessary for these digital tools to work (in the United States, about 88 percent of smartphones do).8 The voluntariness may also be a problem. Singapore's contact tracing app has depended on voluntary usage, and only 12 percent of its population downloaded it.9 A contact tracing model that maximizes user adoption of the app and ease of use is critical.

The apps would also have to gather some personal information. Public health authorities would use the apps to facilitate traditional contact tracing efforts,¹⁰ and to do that, they would need some personal information about the person diagnosed and their contacts.

By focusing, in product design, on the privacy needs of individual app users, developers may be overlooking the needs of public health officials in terms of what information

they require and how an app best fits into the overall contact tracing workflow. Privacy needs to be addressed not in isolation but in terms of trade-offs with other ethical values and interests. In most U.S. states and most countries around the world, people have been subject to social-distancing policies for public health reasons, which means a short-term restriction on the liberty interest of individuals in order to enhance the long-term liberty interests of communities. Similarly, the collection of personal information for effective contact tracing, which is a condition for safely lifting these restrictions, necessitates weighing the trade-offs with individual liberty interests beyond just protection of informational privacy. This is not to say that individual data protection is not needed but, rather, that how data is collected and protected must be evaluated within a broader public health framework. The traditional protections of human subjects in biomedical research balance risks to individuals with benefits to society in a way that prioritizes individual interests, but in a public health emergency, that calculus is not appropriate.

Many of the digital contact tracing models in development assume that people will be more likely to use apps that incorporate these privacy protections. However, whether people are more likely to adopt and use a contact tracing app that prioritizes these types of privacy protections is one of several empirical questions that must be assessed before a choice among digital tools is settled. There are indications that people may be more willing to share some personal information if it is for the benefit of public health.¹¹ Similarly, there is a need to investigate whether an opt-in approach can achieve the needed 60 percent use and, if not, to assess public support for mandatory measures.

Sophisticated tech design does not negate the need for regulatory protections of contact tracing data. South Korea, which leads the world in smartphone ownership,¹² uses digital contact tracing as part of efforts that are generally viewed as successful at limiting the spread of Covid-19. In South Korea's approach, participation is mandatory, and public health personnel draw personal data for diagnosed individuals from a range of public and corporate digital databases. There is also strict transparency about where the data are drawn from, public scrutiny of the process, and strong legislative protections against misuse.¹³ In the United States, appropriate privacy protection for a contact tracing system should include legislation that prohibits the data from being merged with data for non-Covid-19 purposes or used for commercial purposes, as well as limits for how long the data can be stored and sunset provisions for the use of the technology.¹⁴ In the interests of transparency, information should be provided to users at a sixth-grade reading level and include how the app works, what information is collected, how data is stored and for how long, what the risks of reidentification are, and how to interpret notification or lack of notification from the app.

The development of a digital contact tracing app must also establish the app's safety and effectiveness. This step in evaluation would be a departure from the usual method of app testing, but these apps are proposed as public health interventions and carry much higher stakes than the typical consumer smartphone app does. Research (even if it must be done in an accelerated time frame) is needed to evaluate the effectiveness of an app for contact tracing purposes and allow for appropriate weighing of the risks and benefits in relation to its public health value. It is not clear how effective the Bluetooth approach is "in the wild," and the system may be susceptible to hacking or trolling.¹⁵ Evidence about whether the average person will be able to follow the instructions for using the apps and whether people are likely even to download them needs to be part of the process for selecting which app public health authorities will use. Will marginalized groups or the elderly face challenges in using the app effectively? If a user receives a series of texts indicating Covid-19 contact, will they start to ignore them, succumbing to the well-known phenomenon of alert fatigue? If a digital contact tracing app that has not established its effectiveness is released, it could give a false impression to users that they have not been in proximity with anyone who has Covid-19.

In response to privacy concerns, Google and Apple have already made adjustments to their proposals, such as requiring that the tools be used only by public health authorities and shutting down the tools when the pandemic ends. At the same time, there has been wider concern about allowing giant tech companies, rather than national and state public health leaders, to drive the development of essential public health tools. Will this orientation give adequate attention, for example, to such questions as when the pandemic "ends"? Who should make that decision? Google's forays into health and public domains have shown the potential benefits of applying its technical expertise to health but have also revealed disconnects between how tech and medical domains approach ethical health research. For example, Google's flu tracking project, which was widely viewed as a disappointment, demonstrated the limits of big data and Google's algorithms, the need for transparency and accountability, and the utility of integrating with traditional data collection approaches.¹⁶

The current pandemic requires a rapid response, but it also requires ethical frameworks that prioritize public health. Digital contact tracing efforts must employ ethical frameworks that put privacy in a broader ethical context and address the trade-offs between respecting individual liberties and protecting society that are inherent in supporting public health.

Acknowledgments

Nicole Martinez-Martin was supported by National Institutes of Health grant K01 MH118375-01A1; Mildred K. Cho and David Magnus were supported by a grant from the Greenwall Foundation; and Cho was also supported by NIH grant 1R01HG010476.

1. Z. Emanuel et al., "A National and State Plan to End the Coronavirus Crisis," Center for American Progress, April 3, 2020, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/news/ 2020/04/03/482613/national-state-plan-end-coronavirus-crisis/.

2. D. Bonsall, M. Parker, and C. Fraser, "Sustainable Containment of Covid-19 Using Smartphones in China: Scientific and Ethical Underpinnings for Implementation of Similar Approaches in Other Settings," GitHub, March 16, 2020, at https://github.com/BDIpathogens/Covid-19_instant_tracing.

3. Apple and Google, "Privacy-Preserving Contact Tracing—Apple and Google," Apple.com, May 8, 2020, https://www.apple.com/ Covid19/contacttracing; Z. Whittaker and D. Etherington, "Apple and Google Discuss Their Coronavirus Tracing Efforts," TechCrunch, April 13, 2020, https://social.techcrunch.com/2020/04/13/applegoogle-coronavirus-tracing/.

4. T. White et al., "Slowing the Spread of Infectious Diseases Using Crowdsourced Data," Covid Watch, March 20, 2020, https:// www.Covid-watch.org; "Exit through the App Store? Should the UK Government Use Technology to Transition from the Covid-19 Global Public Health Crisis," Ada Lovelace Institute, April 20, 2020, https://www.adalovelaceinstitute.org/exit-through-the-app-storehow-the-uk-government-should-use-technology-to-transition-fromthe-Covid-19-global-public-health-crisis/; A. Dubov and S. Shoptaw, "The Value and Ethics of Using Technology to Contain the Covid-19 Epidemic," *Bioethics.net* (blog), April 23, 2020, http://www.bioethics. net/2020/04/the-value-and-ethics-of-using-technology-to-containthe-Covid-19-epidemic/.

5. D. K. Gillmor, "ACLU White Paper—Principles for Technology-Assisted Contact-Tracing," ACLU, April 16, 2020, https://www.aclu. org/report/aclu-white-paper-principles-technology-assisted-contacttracing.

6. L. Ferretti et al., "Quantifying SARS-CoV-2 Transmission Suggests Epidemic Control with Digital Contact Tracing," *Science*, May 8, 2020.

7. "Mobile Fact Sheet," Pew Research Center, 2019, https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/fact-sheet/mobile/.

8. R. Iyengar, "Apple and Google's Contact Tracing Initiative Would Omit Billions Who Don't Have Smartphones," CNN, April 20, 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/20/tech/contact-tracingsmartphones-apple-google/index.html.

9. C. Chong, "About 1 Million People Have Downloaded TraceTogether App, but More Need to Do So for It to Be Effective: Lawrence Wong," *Straits Times*, April 1, 2020, https://www.strait-stimes.com/singapore/about-one-million-people-have-downloaded-the-tracetogether-app-but-more-need-to-do-so-for.

10. M. Fox, "We Need an Army': Hiring of Coronavirus Trackers Is Likely Set to Soar," *STAT*, April 13, 2020, https://www.statnews. com/2020/04/13/coronavirus-health-agencies-need-army-of-contacttracers/.

11. M. Mello, V. Lieou, and S. Goodman, "Clinical Trial Participants' Views of the Risks and Benefits of Data Sharing," *New England Journal of Medicine* 378, no. 23 (2018): 2202-11.

12. J. Sohn, "Korea No. 1 Worldwide in Smartphone Ownership, Internet Penetration," *Korea Herald*, June 24, 2018, http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20180624000197.

13. M. Kim, "Seoul's Radical Experiment in Digital Contact Tracing," *New Yorker*, April 17, 2020.

14. Emanuel et al., "A National and State Plan to End the Coronavirus Crisis"; Gillmor, "ACLU White Paper—Principles for Technology-Assisted Contact-Tracing." 15. A. Crocker, K. Opsahl, and B. Cyphers, "The Challenge of Proximity Apps for Covid-19 Contact Tracing," *Electronic Frontier Foundation* (blog), April 10, 2020, https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2020/ 04/challenge-proximity-apps-Covid-19-contact-tracing.

16. S. Lohr, "Google Flu Trends: The Limits of Big Data," *New York Times*, March 28, 2014.

Vaccine Rationing and the Urgency of Social Justice in the Covid-19 Response

by HARALD SCHMIDT

The Covid-19 pandemic needs to be considered from two perspectives simultaneously. First, there are questions about which policies are most effective and fair in the here and now, as the pandemic unfolds. These polices concern, for example, who should receive priority in being tested, how to implement contact tracing, or how to decide who should get ventilators or vaccines when not all can. Second, it is imperative to anticipate the medium- and longer-term consequences that these policies have. The case of vaccine rationing is particularly instructive. Ethical, epidemiological, and economic reasons demand that rationing approaches give priority to groups that have been structurally and historically disadvantaged, even if this means that overall life years gained may be lower.

As social-distancing measures were implemented across the country in recent months, people differed in their responses. New York City is the nation's single largest hotspot. It can serve as a useful case study, as it magnifies countless of the dynamics at work in implementing our collective Covid-19 response. As the pandemic unfolded, many affluent people moved to their vacation homes. But many people needed to stay put because their work (whether in formal or informal employment) could not be done remotely or they could not afford not to work. Analyses of transit data at the end of March showed that subway ridership in New York City was significantly reduced, albeit unequally in geographic terms. In Manhattan, which has the highest median household income of the five boroughs at \$80,000, morning commute ridership fell by around 75 percent. But in the Bronx, which has the lowest median income at \$38,000 and the highest poverty rate of all boroughs, there was only a 55 percent drop.¹ These differences are plausibly explained by differences in people's ability to prioritize protecting their health over income opportunities.² Lower-wage workers are more likely to be exposed to environmental risks associated with more affordable mass transit, and their risk of exposure is oftentimes compounded by less-safe housing and the nature of their formal or informal employment.

Similar disparities can be observed in more directly healthrelated measures. At the end of April, Covid-19-related deaths were almost twice as high in the Bronx, compared to Manhattan (224 versus 122 per 100,000 residents).³ Deaths also differed across racial groups. Twice as many Black/ African American residents died when compared to white New Yorkers, and Hispanic/Latino people fared almost as badly (127 versus 114 versus 63 per 100,000).⁴ When it comes to testing, preliminary analyses suggest that access is the inverse: the vast majority of the thirty ZIP codes that had the highest rates of testing (per capita) were whiter and wealthier (or both), compared to city averages.⁵ Along with other data at the national level indicating that low-income communities and communities of color are at higher risk of serious illness if infected,6 these disparities bear out that historically and structurally disadvantaged populations incur a far larger share of the morbidity and mortality burden while being far less able to absorb financial and other costs.

Harald Schmidt, "Vaccine Rationing and the Urgency of Social Justice in the Covid-19 Response," *Hastings Center Report* 50 (2020): 46-49. DOI: 10.1002/hast.1113